University of Maine System

Library Directors’ Council

Held in the Bangor Public Library 

Friday November 4, 2005

Attending: Joyce Rumery, Barbara McDade, Sharon Johnson (via VC), David Nutty, Susan Lowe, Bert Phipps, Frank Roberts,  Linda Lord (for Gary Nichols), Marilyn Lutz, Lynn Randall, Greg Curtis, and Tom Abbott -- Guest: Ralph Caruso, UMS Chief Information Officer  

Thanks again to Barbara for use of her board room, and to Ralph for spending his day with us.  Ralph we appreciate your input and support. 

Salary Study for Professional Employees: 

Several appeals from libraries are moving forward.  Mary’s work in compiling the ratings from campus libraries is appreciated. The library directors have agreed to meet with UMS Human Resources representative(s) to discuss the questions of what appears to be inconsistencies in rankings and total points for the same jobs among and between campuses.  Joyce agreed to provide career ladder criteria for Librarian I – IV to all libraries.  Preliminary discussion indicated that the group may wish to adopt a similar career ladder for its professional librarians across the System.  Of a more general concern is what appears to be the undervaluing of the library professionals’ academic contribution to the learning and teaching process.  That will also be raised and discussed with Larry. 

Mary will schedule a meeting with as many of the non-represented library directors as possible and Larry Pile and any other UMS HR representatives as appropriate in the near future. 

Patrons’ Records Update:  

The directors discussed the financial hold that will be included in People Soft system and its implications on blocking student registration and ability to use authenticated online databases.  All agree that the hold is appropriate after the fine or non-returned book value reaches $100.  All agree that the hold should continue to apply to and across all URSUS libraries regardless of where the cost originates. 

Researcher Access to Restricted Databases:
Discussion about possibilities of providing access to restricted databases not licensed by the campus where the researcher is employed.  Library directors agreed that legally and ethically, they all need to abide by language in the licenses which prohibits remote access by users not employed or enrolled on the campus holding the license. All agreed to evaluate each request against the language of the license to determine if it is possible to extend access, to explore cost of purchasing one additional “user seat” for such a researcher, and to negotiate on expanded access for such researchers at the time of next renewal. In one situation that may offer potential solutions for researchers linked to specific campuses, unpaid adjunct faculty members working on research project, he or she may be put into that campus’ HR system as an adjunct faculty member/researcher and allowed access to the databases.  The understanding is that this will increase the cost of most of the licensed products, e-journals, and databases.  All agreed to incorporate the cost of such access into the projected budget for Strategic Direction 4’s draft two. Joyce will relay this request to Bob and Rod.

Bond Expenditures – using the remaining 1998 Digital Library Bond and the 2004 IT Bond:

· Directors are to submit requests for specific one-time purchases to Tom for bond funds.  

· All HSLIC members are reminded that there is a $1,500 equipment grant available for each 

· Joyce agreed to serve on the UMS Bond Committee (?name) to represent the directors

· All agreed to expend up to $15,000 from the Digital Library Bond to support the upgrading of the current MULS index so that it will be remotely accessible for inquiries and updates by current users.  It is understood that University libraries will not be required to maintain their records in this new index.

· Marilyn was asked to look at vendors and costs for an ERM system.

· All agreed to use the Digital Library bond to support Association of Research Library’s LibQual implementation at each of the URSUS Libraries.  Cost estimates were in the $42,000 range for all sites.  The results would provide reliable feedback that would allow us to improve library services and programs, and also would allow us to address the assessment and accountability expectations raised by NEASC and the UMS Strategic Plan. This initiative will be reported to the Research SD by Joyce. 

· All agreed that it would be a wise investment to use bond funds to install Polycom units in the libraries to allow greater access to meeting times and shared library instruction between and among campuses, and Centers. Cost is approximately $15,000 for the Polycom unit, monitors, controls and connections unless left over monitors and carts from the current upgrade can be used. Tom will discuss the concept further with UNET’s John Forker and Ralph Caruso. Tentatively those interested include: 

· USM: 2 units

· UMPI: 1 unit

· UMA: 1 unit

· UMFK: 1 unit 

· UM: 1 unit 

· UMF: 1 unit (probably)

· UMM: 1 unit (probably)


Total 8 x $15,000 = $120,000

Serials Solutions:

Article linker is installed and should be ready for use for the Spring semester.

Search Updates: 

· URSUS Manager: Position was offered and the candidate turned it down.  After another look at the application pool, the decision was made to advertise again.  The same committee is in place and will begin the process again.  Thanks to all on the committee

· CEO for Maine Info Net: Phone interviews of finalists have been conducted and in-person interviews will be held as soon as possible. 
Marketing:  

Directors discussed the need to simplify the name of online library resources for the general public – especially if the directors expect to market and promote it for users, as well as for visibility with funders, policy makers etc. --  e.g., URSUS, Mariner, Marvel . . . . .  Marilyn provided a sample UMS Libraries Web template to help start the process 

URSUS Report: 

See Marilyn’s report attached – and thanks to Marilyn and Tim for holding down the fort in the absence of a URSUS Manager

UMS Strategic Planning: 

Tom reported that the January 20 date is now going to be used for a meeting between the chairs of the SD’s and the Board’s subcommittee on Strategic Planning.  The UMS retreat will probably be held in February.  An effort will be made to electronically link Tom and Gary from San Antonio (ALA) for part of the discussion. 

Tom reminded everyone that our near final draft needs to be completed and submitted to Elsa by mid-December.  There will be a work session on Friday December 2 from 1:00 – 4:30 at Bangor Public Library for all directors, and as many of our SD #4 committee members as we can recruit to review revised drafts prepared by each of the sub-committee leaders (below) 

The assignments as lead individual for each Direction are:  

· SD #1: Academic Quality and Program Planning - David Nutty, USM

· SD #2: Faculty Development – Joyce Rumery, UM

· SD #3 & 8: Distance Education and Outreach – Sharon Johnson, UMFK and Susan Lowe, University College Services

· SD #4: Maine Info Net – Tom Abbott, UMA 

· SD #5: Research – Christine Hepler, Law School

· SD #6: Accountability – Marianne Thibodeau and Burt Phipps, UMM

· SD #7a: THESIS – Frank Roberts, UMF

· SD #7c: Information Technology – Greg Curtis, UMPI 

· SD #9: Advocacy – Barbara McDade, Bangor Public Library and the State Library System

Leaders listed above are also asked to prepare a paragraph that addresses SD #4 goals and, at the same time, can be fit into the other SD reports.  – Succinct and high impact – 250 +/- words. – distribute these paragraphs to all directors for review and comment ASAP.

Budget Issues and Update: 

· Joyce reported that the PUC has released $500,000 and that has been used by UMS to purchase the current installment of EBSCO databases. Still waiting on PUC and Federal government to provide UMS with the remaining $1million now owed to cover the back cost of databases for the state’s libraries.  

· Assumption remains that this year’s UMS Library budget is as projected in Tom’s presentation to the CFO’s last year including the possibility that each campus may have to contribute to the budget to make it whole. 

Legislative Update: 

Report provided by Linda Lord – thank you 

Reminders for Future Discussion and Action: 

· We all agreed that we need to work on cooperative collection development to make it more effective and ensure the maximum cost containment possible as prices for materials continue to escalate.  It was suggested that planning begin with an inventory of what we are already doing as a System to avoid unnecessary duplication and contain costs. 
Campus updates were provided by everyone present.  

Thanks to everyone for attending and participating – tom 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________________

Attachments: 
URSUS Report  
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